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ANALYSIS OF ORGANIZATIONAL CULTURE 
TOWARDS WORKING PERFORMANCE THROUGH 

QUALITY OF WORK LIFE AND RELIGIOSITY  

Maryono 1  

Abstract 
This research aims to test the influence of organizational culture towards 
employees’ performance mediated by their quality of work life and 
attitude of religiosity. There are 50 respondents in this research and the 
data acquired are analysed through PLS-SEM (Partial Least Square-
Structural Equation Modelling) method by using SmartPLS and Sobel 
Test Programs. The findings in this research show that organizational 
culture does not have any significant influence towards employee 
performance, however organizational culture has direct and significant 
influences towards the attitude of religiosity and the quality of work life. 
Attitude of religiosity and quality of work life directly and significantly 
influence employees’ performance. Therefore, organizational culture 
indirectly and significantly influences employee performance through the 
attitude of religiosity and the quality of work life. There is a direct and 
significant relation between every component of the quality of work life. 
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Introduction 
Human resources, in this case the employees, are valuable assets for a 
company as one of the valuable internal factors that has roles in 
producing quality goods or services. Therefore company has to 
understand well about their employees’ motivation and needs as well as 
being responsible for maintaining their work environment. One of the 
concepts that can be done by company in terms of improving the quality 
of their work environment for their employees is to grow a positive 
organizational culture, the employees’ attitude of religiosity and quality of 
work life (QWL). 
Organizational culture is an important part of human resource 
organization as said by Barney (1968) and Javidan (1998) in Astadi & 
Renny, (2015; 248). More explicitly Nevizond (2007; 11) has mentioned 
that culture is the identity or character, bond, source of inspiration, 
booster, behaviour pattern, enhancer of added value, substitute of 
formalization, and mechanism of adaptation toward changes in an 
organization. Organizational culture is instrumental in maximizing 
working organization to support the employees in order to work better in 
an organization. In the context of organization, Schein (2004; 39) has 
said that organizational culture consists of several elements; mission, 
strategy and objective (structure, system, process), Measurement; 
(mistake detection and correctional system, Matters of internal 
integration (Common language and system, Group limitation and 
identity, characteristics of authority and relation, allocation for 
appreciation, status and assumption). Robbins (1989) has explained that 
the dimension of organizational culture are; the aspects of task done in 
structure, system, process and control of mission, strategy, and 
objective regarding to the value of every cultural element within the 
organization. Organizational culture is value, belief, principle of the 
system and management practices as well as the behaviour of 
organizational principles (Deninson, 1990; 2) 
One of the other ways of improving employee performance is by 
improving their quality of work life, therefore the employee will be more 
comfortable in working. Quality of life is related to the interest of group of 
people within an organization. It becomes an important and needed in 
every category of employee. With the increasingly controlled employee 
in their quality of work, it will further balance their work and family. 
Luthans (1995) has expressed that the quality of work life can change 
the organizational climate so that it will technically and humanely lead to 
better quality of work life. Cascio (2006) explains that the quality of work 
life is the employees’ perceptions of their mental and physical welfare in 
work place. The advantage of work quality for employees, guaranteed 
welfare, good work condition and climate, and brings impact on the 
employees’ own personal psychology. Lewis, et al. (2001) have said that 
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quality of work life is something that has to be taken into organizational 
attention. The impact of implementing quality work life effectively are; 
high sense of belonging, sense of responsibility, sense of participation in 
every organizational activity (Tjahyanti, 2013). 
Studies related to the quality of work life towards employee performance 
(Cahyadi, 2007; Triatna, 2015; 152) have found that quality of work life 
has positive correlation with work performance. Naganandini S. (2014) 
has mentioned that high quality of work can attract and maintain 
employees positively, can manage the employees more flexibly, loyal 
and motivated, therefore it will reduce retention in the company. Yusuf 
Nekouei, et all (2014), W.S and Wartini (2016), Rokhman (2012) have 
mentioned that quality of work life has positive influence towards work 
satisfaction and employees’ performance. It is because by the 
employees having high quality of work life, it can support and create 
more competent employees’ performance as well as giving them 
satisfaction for their jobs which will eventually show positive things in 
their work life. 
Activities related to religiosity is not only when they are doing their 
routine prayers but also in other activities that support inner strength 
(Jalaludin, 2001) Furthermore, the sense of religiosity can also form 
someone’s personal characteristics such as; honesty, discipline and 
optimism. Morgan and Lawton (1996) in A. Ahad M. Osman G, Junaidah 
H and Yusof Ismail (2010) have stated that things related to someone’s 
religiosity can be practiced in daily activities. Then R. Stark and C.Y. 
Glock in Ancok (1996) have explained that religiosity has five 
dimensions; a). Religious Belief, b) Religious Practice, c)  Religious 
Feeling), d) Religious Knowledge, and e) Religious Effect. 
Other than organizational culture, another variable that may influence 
employees’ performance is the attitude of religiosity. King (2015) has 
stated that religiosity is the strength of someone’s relationship or belief 
on his religion. Morgan and Lawton (1996) (in A. Ahad M, et al. 2010) 
state that someone’s attitude of religiosity is not only related to a certain 
religion but can also be practiced in daily life. Activities related to 
religiosity is not only when someone is doing their prayer but also in 
other activities supported by their inner strength. Therefore the 
possibility of employees’ work behaviour will also be influenced by their 
religious preference as far as they identify themselves as religious and 
are active follower of their religion (Ntalians & Darr, 2005). Patchsawang 
and Duchon (2012) have said that religiosity can transform from the 
work place, when the company opens itself and increases the value of 
their employees’ spirituality. Ahmad and Omar (2015) ague that working 
spirituality involves positive values such as; concerns, respect, 
acknowledgement and connecting talents and energy of an employee to 
become personally more effective while working. The religiosity of the 
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employees will emerge their spiritual intelligence that will support the 
employees to be happy in doing their job, therefore will improve their 
quality and productivity. R. Stark and C.Y. Glock in Ancok (1996) have 
explained that religiosity has five dimensions; a). Religious Belief,  b) 
Religious Practice, c) Religious Feeling), d) Religious Knowledge, dan e) 
Religious Effect. 
Several studies that test the relation of religiosity beliefs with other 
variables such as ; Job performance (Pfeffer, J. 2003) and 
organizational Frustration (Kolodinsky,Giacalone, Jurkiewi CZ., 2008),  
job commitment (Roundy, 2009) have mentioned that religious belief 
influences work satisfaction (Kutcher, Bragger. Rodriguez-Srednicki, & 
Masco, (2010). Trihandini and Meirnayati (2005)  
Trihandini and Meirnayati (2015) have revealed that the employees’ 
religiosity and their ability to adapt contribute to the improvement of 
working performance. Denton (1999) and Klenka (2003) have suggested 
that one of the important aspects in making changes in an organization 
is the religiosity value owned by the employees in working. According to 
Elci (2007), religiosity has positive and significant relation towards the 
orientation of employees’ performance. Therefore the value of religiosity 
has active and direct roles in employees’ performance. 
Every activities, tasks and jobs of a company, especially one that runs in 
the field of service such as PT. PLN (Persero) Kuala Kapuas Area of the 
South and Central Kalimantan Region, in which their activities are to 
serve the society by fulfilling their needs of electricity in that region, must 
be done according to the Standard Operational Procedure (SOP) and 
should be oriented to public service. 
The phenomenon exists in the field is that employees of PT. PLN Kuala 
Kapuas Area of South and Central Kalimantan region, have yet to feel 
satisfied with their work life, the employees work life are not open to one 
another, conflict settlements are not running well because the 
management does not provide solution to settle the problems, lack of 
communication between the management and the employees as well as 
several complaints regarding to the lack of working training given to the 
employees, even if there are trainings, the training materials do not suit 
the working competence. The chances of being promoted are still mostly 
based on how close the employees are to the management and the 
connection they have to the management, and are not based on the 
employees’ competence and achievement, mutation is considered to be 
a burden due to the lack of readiness to be mutated to other region, this 
matter may end up became their career path inhibitor and resulted in 
demotivation for the employees which will eventually has impact on the 
decline of their working performance. 
 Based on the phenomenon above, this research focuses on the 
Organizational Culture, Religiosity Value and Quality of Work Life as well 
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as their influence toward the employees’ performance of PT. PLN Kuala 
Kapuas Area of South and Central Region. In which the problems 
formulated in this research are; 1) Does Organizational Culture has any 
significant influence towards the Quality of Work Life, 2) Does the Value 
of Religiosity has any significant influence towards the Quality of work 
life, 3) does Organizational culture has any significant influence towards 
the Employees’ performance, and 5) does the Quality of work life has 
any significant influence towards the Employees’ performance. This 
research will be very beneficial for companies since it can be used as 
guidance in designing company strategies, especially strategies that are 
related to the policies of improving commitment, loyalties and reducing 
conflicts that may occur between employees within the company which 
will eventually can improve the employees’ performance. 
  
Literature review and Hypotheses Development 
 
Organizational Culture 
In relation to the research within the problems mentioned above, the 
researchers are reviewing theories and previous researches that are 
related to this research. Stewart (2007) has written that organizational 
culture norms highly influence every party within an organization. 
According to G. Graham (in Siswadi, 2012) organizational culture is the 
norm, belief, attitude and philosophy of an organization. Robbin (in 
Sembiring, 2012) has said that organizational culture refers to shared 
definition system believed by the organization members and distinguish 
it from other organizations. Veitzhal R. (2003) has revealed the roles of 
organizational culture as follow;  determining the boundary, 
distinguishing between one organization to another, providing identity for 
the organization members, emerging commitment on the individual’s 
needs, improving the steadiness of social system, and forming the 
attitude of the organization members. 
Generally, the element of organizational culture consists of two 
elements; idealistic and behavioural element. According to Pratiwi 
(2012), the elements of organizational culture consist of; values, belief, 
basic principles, management and behavioural practices. Berry, et all 
(1991) in Boke and Nalla, (2009) put forward the indicator of 
organizational culture as follow; regulation of distance from the 
employer, trust, professionalism and integration. Annuai and schhien 
(2005) have divided organizational culture into several indicators as 
follow; the aspect of qualitative, quantitative, the formation of external 
adaptation and internal integration components. Stewart (2007) has 
declared that organizational culture norms are highly influential for every 
party involved within the organization. 
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The Quality of Work Life 
Quality of work life according to Dubrin (1994; 376) is the fulfilment of 
human needs in a work environment. Hadari N (2008; 23), has 
suggested that quality of work life is where the company creates secure 
feeling and satisfaction for the employees while working to achieve the 
company’s goals or objectives. Bennet (1995) says that the quality of 
work life is the performance showed by the organization members about 
how they feel about their; jobs, benefits, work conditions, impressions of 
their superiors, the opportunity to progress, development, certainty, and 
rewards for their services. Walton in Zin (2004; 325-326) has mentioned 
that the measurement indicators of the quality of work life are; Growth 
and development, participation, physical environment, supervision, 
wage, social relation, work place integration. Quality of work life is often 
considered in two directions, one is the removal of negative aspects of 
work and work conditions and other direction is the modification of work 
and work conditions to enhance the capability of employees and to 
promote behaviour which is important for individual and society (Kotze, 
2005).  
 
Religiosity 
Ferm (1963; 647) has defined religion as a set of behaviours or 
meanings that are related to the action of people in carrying out their 
religion. Nashori and Mucharan (2002) have said that religiosity is how 
far from knowledge, firm belief, and the implementation of worshipping 
and its methods. Dister (in Hidayah M., 2008) has defined religiosity as 
diversity, which means there is internalization element of the religion 
itself within the individual. According to Sahlan (2011, p. 39), religiosity is 
an attitude or awareness that emerges based on someone’s belief 
towards the implementation of a certain religion, by covering the act of 
honesty, justice, benefit, expediency of other people, working efficiently, 
being humble, discipline and balanced. Lindridge (2005) states that 
religiosity can be measured through the existence of religious institution 
and how important is the religion in daily life. Religiosity has good effect 
on human attitude and behaviour (Simmons, 2005; Weaver & Agle, 
2002). Based on the results of previous research conducted by Heru 
Sulistco (2011), he found that religiosity is very important in improving 
the outcomes of an organization. 
 
Employees’ Performance 
Bacal (2011;162) has defined performance as a result acquired by an 
employee in carrying out his or her job based on prowess, experience 
and  sincerity in a determined time. Smith (in Suwatno & Priansa, 2011; 
196) has written that performance is the result of human work process. 
Sinambela (2012) has mentioned that performance in the ability of an 
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employee in carrying out a certain skill.  As well as As’ad (1995) who 
has stated that employees’ performance is a form of the employee’s 
success in carrying out a job. Gibson (1994; 201) says that performance 
is a level of success in carrying out a task and skill in order to achieve 
previously determined objectives. According to Tsui, Anne S., Jone L., 
Pearce and Lyman W. Porter, the indicators of performance are as 
follow; more than average work quantity, higher quality of work, and 
quality standard that is above official standard. 
 
Intervariable Relationship 
The influence of organizational culture towards employees’ performance. 
Organizational culture is the identity or character of an organization that 
is taken care of and maintained (Mas’ud, 2004). A strong culture leads 
the employees to do a better job, therefore every employee has to 
understand and implement the culture. Robbins (2002) has said that by 
having a strong organizational culture will improve employees’ work 
satisfaction and performance which will eventually influence the 
organization performance. The results of researches conducted by 
Abdul Rashid, et al (2003), Ponnu and Hassan, (2015), Uddin, et al. 
(2013) have showed that organizational culture is a variable that can 
positively and significantly influence employees’ performance. Based on 
theories and the consistent findings in the previous researches, a 
hypothesis is made that:  
H1: Organizational culture has a significance influence towards 
employees’ performance. 
 
The influence of Organizational Culture towards the attitude of religiosity. 
An advanced organization surely will always involve its members to 
improve their performance quality. The improvement of someone’s 
performance quality in an organization can be influenced by several 
factors such as religion, culture, socio politics, education, environment 
condition and motivation. Mitroof and Denton (1999); Klenke (2003) 
have suggested that one of the important aspects in making changes in 
an organization is through the employees’ religious values while 
working. Vera Anitra (2015) has mentioned that religiosity can 
significantly influences work culture, high religiosity can create work 
discipline, mutual respect between co-workers, mutual cooperation while 
working are forms of employees’ work culture carried out daily in 
working. Based on the theories and the consistent findings in the 
previous researches, a hypothesis is made that:  
H2: Organizational culture has a significance influence towards the 
Attitude of religiosity 
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The influence of the Attitude of Religiosity towards the Quality of Work 
Life 
Religiosity as a complex integration of religion knowledge, feelings and 
religious action exist within someone. Religiosity is the strength of a 
relationship or belief of an individual to his or her religion (King, 2015). 
Saputro (2006) through his research has found that religiosity has an 
influence towards voluntary behaviour (Altruism), that religious individual 
will always try to do good things voluntarily. Spector (in Robbins and 
Judge, 2008) has mentioned that the quality of work life can be the main 
determinant of an employee’s good behaviour. Benson (in Allen & 
Myers, 1996) has found that individual who has religious commitment 
will spend his or her time working voluntarily. The willingness to work 
voluntarily is a good behaviour that can build good work quality in an 
organization. A research conducted by Rita (2015) has concluded that 
religiosity value and quality of work life are related to one another Based 
on the theories and consistent results findings in the previous research, 
a hypothesis is made that:  
H3; The Attitude of Religiosity has a significance influence towards the 
Quality of Work Life 
 
The influence of Organizational Culture towards the Quality of Work Life 
The quality of work life (QWL) is a form of thought implemented by the 
management to manage human resources within an organization. 
According to Elmuti and Kathawala (1997), the quality of work life can 
emerge the willingness of the employees to stay in an organization. 
Valizadeh and Ghahremani (2012) in their research have found that the 
higher organizational culture within an organization, the higher quality of 
work life will also be. Based on the theories and consistent findings in 
previous researches, a hypothesis is made that: 
H4; Organizational Culture has a significance influence towards the 
Quality of Work Life 
 
The Influence of the Attitude of Religiosity towards Employees’ 
Performance 
Religiosity is a comprehensive sociologic that consists of religious 
activity, dedication and belief (Edewor, 2008). Lindridge (2005) states 
that religiosity can be measured by the existence of religious institution 
and the importance of religion in daily life. According to Patchsawang 
and Duchon (2012), religiosity can transform starting from work place, 
where the company opens itself to improve its employees’ spirituality.  
McClelland (1961), Simmons (2005); Weaver and Agle (2002) have 
identified that religiosity has positive influence towards employees’ work 
attitude. Petchsawang, P and Duchon, D (2012) has conducted religious 
study in which the results show that religiosity in work place is related to 
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the employees’ performance. Krishnakuma and Leher (2002) in 
(Jurkiewicz & Giacalone, 2004) have mentioned that company with 
higher spiritual values is more effective compared to company that lacks 
spiritual values. Based on the theories and consistent findings in the 
previous researches, a hypothesis is made that: 
H5; The Attitude of Religiosity has a significant influence towards 
employees’ performance. 
 
The influence of Quality of Work Life towards Employees’ Performance. 
The improvement of work life quality in an organization is one the things 
that can be done by the company to improve their employees’ 
performance. Quality of work life (QWL) is a measurement of how the 
organization members feel about their jobs, benefits, work conditions, 
their impression of their superiors, opportunity to progress, development, 
certainty and rewards for their services (Bennet, 1995). Through the 
results of his research, Arifin (2012) has found that the quality of work 
life has influence towards the employees’ performance. Research results 
of Romadhoan (2015) also show that there is a direct negative influence 
of the quality of work life towards the employees’ performance. Anggy 
Susana M (2014) has found that the quality of work life has positive 
influence towards the employees’ performance. Based on the theories 
and the consistent findings in previous researches, a hypothesis is made 
that: 
H6: The Quality of Work Life has influence towards the Employees’ 
Performance. 
 
 
Research Method 
 
This is a quantitative research in which the data are acquired from 
questioners that are given to the employees of PT. PLN (Persero) Kuala 
Kapuas Area of South and Central Kalimantan Region. Based on the 
literature review and the hypotheses developed above, the conceptual 
model or theoretical framework of this research can be illustrated as 
follow: 
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Figure 2.1: Research Model 
Source: Secondary data, Made in 2018  
 
Research Method 
3.1 Interpretation and research type 
Research interpretation that is used in this research is quantitative 
based on positivism philosophy, which looks at the clarified reality and 
phenomenon, fixed relative, concrete, observed, measured, and the 
relation of cause and effect. With the type of research used is in 
explanatory. 
3.2. Population and Sample 
The populations in this research are all permanent employees of PT. 
PLN (Persero) Kuala Kapuas Area of South and Central Kalimantan 
Region which consists of 50 employees. The technique used to collect 
the sample is saturated sample, where all the members of the population 
are made as sample. 
3.3. Definition of Operational Variables  
Organizational Culture (X1) is an employee’s perspective regarding to 
the shared system meaning owned by the members that distinguish the 
organization from other organization. The variable is measured through 
several indicators as follow: innovation and courage to take risk, 
Attention to working details, Result Orientation, Individual Orientation, 
Relationship aggressiveness and stability, as well as Responsiveness. 
Attitude of Religiosity (X2) is a certain attitude or awareness emerged 
based on someone’s belief for a certain religion. This variable can be 
measured through several indicators as follow: Honesty, Justice, 
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Expediency of other people, working efficiently, being humble, discipline, 
and balanced. 
Quality of Work Life (X3), employee’s perception of their mental and 
physical welfare given by the company in order to achieve employee’s 
performance. This variable can be measured through several indicators 
as follow: working condition, compensation, working health and safety, 
interaction in work place, development of work competence, employee’s 
rights in working, company’s social responsibility, and kinds of work 
towards whole life.  
Employee’s Performance (Y), employee’s perception of working 
outcomes that are related to the quantity and quality of work, benefit and 
timeliness and cooperation. 
3.4. Data Collection Technique 
The data collection technique used in this research is questionnaires; 
the questionnaire used is closed questionnaires, with answers already 
provided by the researchers, therefore the respondent only needs to 
choose the closest answer for the question given. 
3.5. Validity and Reliability Tests. 
The validity and reliability of this research are tested by using Structural 
Equation Model (SEM) with the help of Partial Least Square (PLS) 
software and the result can be seen based on convergent validity, 
discriminant validity test and Average Variance Extracted (AVE) in order 
to see whether the variable is valid or not. 
Reliability test can be done by using SmartPLS program, which will 
facilitate the measurement of reliability test by using Alpha Cronbach (α) 
Statistic Test of a construct or variable and will be determined reliable if 
the test result shows that the Alpha Cronbach > 0,60 (Ghozali, 2016). 
Alpha Cronbach Arikunto, (2003; 236) 
3.6 Data Analysis Technique 
The data analysis of hypotheses test will be conducted by using Partial 
Least Square (PLS) Software. The Partial Least Square (PLS) used to 
analyse data in this research is SmartPLS software version 2.0.M3. 
 
Analysis and Discussion  
Based on the results of hypothesis test, the final model of this research if 
its build based on the influence of the significant variable can be 
illustrated as follow: 
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Figure 2.1: Research Result Model 
Source: Secondary Data made in 2019 
 
Based on the analysis results of the first hypothesis test, which tests the 
influence of Organizational Culture (X.1) towards Employees’ 
Performance, it is found that the value of t-count < t-table, which is 
1.735364 < 1.96. Therefore it can be concluded that Organizational 
Culture (X.1) is proven to not have any significant influence towards 
Employees’ Performance (Y) in the significance level of 5%, with the 
influence value of (0.234252) or (23.43%). The results of this research is 
contradictive to the research conducted by Rashid, et al (2003, Ojo 
(2009), Estebam M, (2011), Ponnu & Hassan, (2015, Uddin, et al (2013), 
Taurisa and Ratnawati (2012) who have found that organizational 
culture has a significant influence towards performance. Second 
hypothesis test, which tests the influence of Organizational Culture (X.1) 
towards the Attitude or Religiosity (X.2), based on the analysis it is found 
that the value of t-count > t-table, or  2.301460 > 1.96. Therefore in can 
be concluded that Organizational Culture (X.1) is proven to have a 
significant influence towards the Attitude of Religiosity (X.2) in the 
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significance level of 5% with the level of influence value of (0.283260) or 
28.33%. The level of influences of the two hypotheses is considered in 
low category because of their values being in between of 0.200 to 
0.3999 (Sugiyono, 2013; 215). The results of this research support the 
previous research conducted by Vera A. (2015) that Religiosity 
significantly influences work culture, with high religiosity being capable of 
instilling work discipline, mutual respect between co-workers, mutual 
cooperation while working that are the form of employees’ working 
culture being implemented daily in working. 
Third hypothesis test, which tests the influence of Organizational Culture 
(X.1) towards the Quality of Work Life (X.3), based on the analysis it is 
found that t-count >  t-table , or 4.389947 > 1.96. Therefore it can be 
concluded that Organizational Culture (X.1) is proven to have significant 
influence towards the Quality of Work Life (X.3) in the significance level 
of 5%, with the level of influence value of (0.459204) or (45.92%). The 
results of this research support the previous research conducted by 
Valizadeh and Ghahremani (2012) who have found that higher the 
organizational culture equals to higher the quality of work life. Fourth 
Hypothesis test, which tests the influence of the Attitude of Religiosity 
(X.2) towards the Quality of Work Life (X.3), based on the analysis it is 
found that the value of t-count >  t-table , or 4,471326 > 1,96. Therefore 
it can be concluded that the Attitude of Religiosity (X.2) is proven to have 
significant influence towards the Quality of Work Life (X.3) in the 
significance level of 5% with the level of influence value (0.529499) or 
52.95%. The influence level of these two hypotheses is considered 
pretty high because of their values being in between of 0.400 and 0.599 
(Sugiyono, 2013; 215). The results of this research support the previous 
research conducted by Saputro (2006) who has found that religiosity has 
influence towards voluntary behaviour (Altruism). Religious individual will 
try to do good thing voluntarily, Spector (in Robbins & Judge, 2018) has 
argued that the quality of work life becomes the main determinant of an 
employee’s good behaviour. The results of this research also support 
the research previously conducted by Benson (in Allen & Myers, 1996) 
that individual who has religious commitment will spend their time 
working voluntarily. The willingness to work voluntarily is a good 
behaviour that can build good quality of work environment in an 
organization. The results of this research also in accordance with the 
results of research conducted by Rita (2015) who has found that the 
value of religiosity and the quality of work life are related to one another.  
Fifth hypothesis test, which tests the influence of the Attitude of 
Religiosity (X.2) towards Employees’ Performance (Y), based on the 
analysis it is found that the value of t-count <  t-table. Therefore it can be 
concluded that the Attitude of Religiosity (X.2) is proven to have no 
significant influence towards Employees’ Performance (Y) in the 
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significance level of 5% with the influence value of (0.091006) or 9.1%.. 
Sixth hypothesis test, which tests the influence of the Quality of Work 
Life (X.3) towards Employees’ Performance (Y), based on the analysis it 
is found that the value of t-count >  t-table, or 2.27762 > 1.96. Therefore 
it can be considered that the Quality of Work Life (X.3) has a significant 
influence towards Employees’ Performance (Y) in the significance level 
of 5% with the level of influence values of (0.386077) or 38.6%. The 
levels of influence of these two hypotheses are in very low and low 
category because of their values being in between of 0.000 to 0.199 and 
0.200 to 0.399. the results of this research support the previous research 
conducted by Petchsawang, P. and Duchon, D. (2012), Krishnakumar 
and Leher, (2002) in Jurkiewiez and Giacalone (2004), in which in their 
researches they have found that spirituality in work place is related to 
the employees’ performance and company that implements higher 
values of spirituality is more effective compared to company that 
implements less values of spirituality. The results of this research also 
support the research conducted by Asgari, et al. (2012), Azril, et al. 
(2010), Ramadhani (2010), Anditasari (2011) and Novianto, et al. (2012) 
in which in their research they have proven that there is a significant 
influence of the Quality of Work Life towards Employees’ Performance. 
But the results of this research are against the results of a research 
conducted by Dwi Rohayati (2014) who has found that religiosity is 
positively correlated but not significant towards employees’ performance. 
Based on the results of analysis it can be concluded that Organizational 
Culture (X.1) has a direct and significant influence towards the Quality of 
Work Life (X.1) with Path Coefficient of (0.459204) or (45.92% and the 
value of its t statistic at 4.389945 > 1.96 (significant). The results are in 
line with the research previously conducted by Valizadeh and 
Ghahremani (2012) where higher organizational culture within an 
organization equals to higher quality of work life. Based on the research 
analysis it has been found that Quality of Work Life (X.3) has a direct 
and significant influence towards Employees’ Performance with Path 
Coefficient of 0.386077 or 38.6% and the value of its t statistic at 
2.027769 > 1.96 (Significant). Therefore there is an indirect influence of 
Organizational Culture (X.1) towards Employees’ Performance (Y) 
through Quality of Work Life (X.3) that has been significantly proven with 
Sobel test statistic > t-table, or 2.822285 > 1.96 and its Two-tailed 
probability value at 0.0048 < 0.05. Its level of influence is at 0.58156 or 
58.16%. The results of this research support the research previously 
conducted by Nourmalisa (2017), where organizational culture 
influences employees’ performance mediated by the quality of work life. 
The quality of Work Life (X.3) has a direct and significant influence 
towards the Attitude of Religiosity (X.2) with Path Coefficient of 0.529499 
or 52.95% and its t statistic values at 4.471033 > 1.96 (significant). Since 
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both of the direct influences are significant, therefore there is an indirect 
influence of Organizational Culture (X.1) towards the Attitude or 
Religiosity (X.2) through the Quality of Work Life (X.3) that is proven to 
be significant by the value of Sobel test statistic > t-table or 3.337846 > 
1.96 and its value of Two-tailed probability at 0.00084 < 0.05. This result 
is in accordance with the suggestion has argued by Benson (in Allen & 
Myers, 1996) that individual who has religious commitment will spend 
their time working voluntarily. The willingness to work voluntarily is a 
good behaviour that can build good quality of work life in organization. 
The result of this research support the research previously conducted by 
Rita (2015) that the value of religiosity and the quality of life are related 
to one another. Next, the attitude of religiosity does not have any direct 
and significant influence towards the Employees’ Performance with path 
coefficient of 0.091006 or 9.1% and its t statistic value at 0.442567 < 
1.96 (Not Significant). Since there is only one significant influence, 
therefore there is an indirect influence of the Quality of Work Life (X.3) 
towards Employees’ Performance through the Attitude of Religiosity, it 
means that it is not proven to have any significant influence with its 
Sobel test statistic < t table or 0.891756 < 1.96 and its Two-tailed 
probability at 0.372523 > 0.05. The level of its influence is 0.644213 or 
64.42%. The result of this research does not support the research 
previously conducted by McClelland (1961), Simmons (2005); Weaver 
and Agle (2002) whose research have indicated that religiosity has 
positive influence towards the employees’ work attitude. Also the study 
previously conducted by Petchsawang, P and Duchon, D (2012) that 
spirituality in work place is related to employees’ performance. Based on 
the three analysis results it can be considered that the influence is in 
strong category for its value being in between of 0.600 and 0.799 
(Sugiyono, 2013; 215). 
  
Conclusion 
Based on the research, it can be concluded that organizational culture 
does not have significant influence towards performance. However, 
organizational culture may have influence towards performance if it’s 
mediated by the quality of work life. Organizational culture has a 
significant influence towards the quality of work life, the quality of work 
life has a significant influence towards the attitude of religiosity, and 
therefore there is an indirect influence of organizational culture towards 
the attitude of religiosity mediated by the quality of work life. Next, the 
quality of work life has significant influence towards performance. The 
attitude of religiosity is proven to not have significant influence towards 
performance. 
 
 



Innovative Issues and Approaches in Social Sciences, Vol. 13, No. 1 

 

 | 129 

Limitation and Future Direction 
This research is only represented by one branch office of the related 
company. Therefore generalization of the result of this research should 
be done in careful manner. The level of influence of organizational 
culture, the quality of work life and the attitude of religiosity is only 
36.4%, while the other 63.6% are influenced by other variables. The next 
research is suggested to take larger object and more samples in order 
for its results to be generalized better, furthermore the adoption of new 
values in Organizational Culture, the attitude of religiosity and the 
existence of high dynamic of the quality of work life variable as well as 
other influencing variables it may changes as the environment changes 
also. Therefore the next research should add other variable variation 
that may influence the employees’ performance. 
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